International Disability Caucus News page for 23 August 
CONVENTION NO – IF IT IS A BAD CONVENTION

The IDC wants a Convention for all people with disabilities, one that covers everyone in a broad and inclusive definition, makes rights accessible through legal capacity, and prohibits coercive regimes that amount to torture and inhuman and degrading treatment.

However, we are in danger of having a Convention that risks excluding substantial groups of people with disabilities.  The IDC reiterates our position:  Nothing about us, without us! 

In the definition, we insist on including both people with psychosocial disabilities and people with intellectual disabilities, by the terms these groups use to describe ourselves.  We reject the use of the term “impairment” to refer to intellectual or psychosocial disability.  The IDC’s suggested definition is as follows:

"Disability" is a state of restricted participation that results from the interaction between persons with impairments, conditions, health needs or similar situations, and environmental, social, and attitudinal barriers. Such impairments, conditions, health needs or similar situations may be permanent, temporary, intermittent or imputed, and include those that are, inter alia, physical, sensory, cognitive, psychosocial, neurological, medical or intellectual or a combination of those.

In article 12, the IDC insists on full and equal legal capacity reflecting a support model.  We welcome the amendments by the African Group to strengthen the support model in paragraphs 2 and 2bis.

The IDC opposes proposals to make legal capacity subject to national laws, which would defeat the purpose of guaranteeing legal capacity in an international convention.

The IDC also opposes the proposal to preserve differential treatment for the “benefit” of persons with disabilities, which does not belong in article 12 and would depart from the human rights framework. 

The second alternative text is the absolute minimum that can implement a support model.

In article 17, the IDC is appalled at the tenor of negotiations and reiterates our position that forced interventions aimed at correcting, improving or alleviating an actual or perceived impairment must be prohibited as a form of torture or inhuman or degrading treatment. 

Most proposals for article 17, including those that retain paragraphs 3 and/or 4, and those that would allow forced interventions as long as they are “justified” by something other than disability, are fundamentally unacceptable and would call the entire Convention into question.  The argument that forced interventions will continue, and therefore must be safeguarded, has no merit.  There are provisions in this Convention and elsewhere in human rights law that allow us to seek a complete prohibition, and persons with disabilities cannot accept anything less.

The New Zealand text on right to respect for integrity can avoid further controversy and allow us to move forward with an article that adds value to the Convention.

The IDC will hold an informal briefing at 1:30 today to answer any questions delegates may have about our positions.  Please listen for an announcement.

